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April 30, 2009  

Attorney: Zoning could derail Nestlé  

BY DANIELLE RAY DANIELLE@LEGACYPHOTOONLINE.COM  
 

STERLING - A needed zoning change may be enough to quash a proposal to pump water from the Wekepeke 

aquifer residents were told last week.  

Nearly 200 people gathered at the Chocksett Middle School auditorium on March 18 for a meeting organized by the 

board of selectmen to further discuss Nestlé Waters North America's proposal to pump water from the Wekepeke, 

bottle it, and sell it.  

The board called the meeting to give residents the chance to voice their concerns about the pumping, which include 

potential environmental damage, detrimental impact on private wells in the area, and truck traffic to and from the 

bottling station that would be built on Route 12.  

Nestlé began pump testing at the Spring Basin portion of the aquifer last September. The company's representatives 

have said that pumping water at a rate of well over 200,000 gallons per day would not negatively affect the water 

level in the aquifer nor surrounding private wells.  

Several attendees asked whether the legislation passed in the late 1800s that allowed Clinton to use the Wekepeke 

reservoir as a water source could halt the pumping since selling the water was not part of the original legislation.  
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Special counsel Mark Bobrowski, retained by the board to investigate the legalities associated with this issue, said 

the matter would be for a court to decide.  

"In my opinion [that] is not within the provenance of the Town of Sterling to determine," Bobrowski said. "We don't 

communicate rights of ownership or the extent to which the property can be used under legislation that was passed 

back in the 1800s. That's the job of a court of competent jurisdiction. It's not for Sterling's town government to 

decide that issue. It's the job of a court to look at the legislative history of that enactment from 100 years ago and to 

render a decision."  

Resident James Gettens, a trial lawyer, said he has been investigating the 1800s legislation, and said the law clearly 

defines that "the withdrawal of water for commercial purposes is illegal. The withdrawal of ground water is illegal 

under the 1882 act."  

Gettens said he has officially notified State Attorney General's office by letter regarding Ch. 14 of the Acts of 1882 

authorizing Clinton to utilize "surface waters" for the town's drinking supply. The attorney general "is the legal 

officer with the power to enforce state law and [can] enforce that act," he said. In the letter Gettens said he's 

planning a Superior Court action against the Clinton Board of Selectmen if the AG's office fails to uphold Ch. 14 by 

issuing a cease-and-desist against Clinton.  

One way that residents could halt the pumping would be to reject a zoning change to the property, Bobrowski. The 

nearly 600- acre Wekepeke reservation owned by Clinton is currently zoned as Rural Residential and Farming, 

which would have to be changed to commercial in order for the pumping to occur. Bobrowski said the zone change 

would have to be approved by a two-thirds majority at town meeting.  

"Is it a correct statement that a vote [against a zoning change] bylaw could end this project?" asked resident Richard 

Pelle.  

"It may put a dent into it anyway," said Selectman Richard Sheppard.  

"We need to get all of the information. Right now you have a partial picture," said Bobrowski.  

Bobrowski suggested the town hire its own hydrogeologist to conduct further testing on the site to determine if 

pumping would affect the private wells surrounding the aquifer and also the recharge of the aquifer itself.  

"From my perspective, the best possible result is that the hydrogeologist guarantees that it's safe [to pump], not 

promises you a way to get reparations if it's not; that's not nearly as good," he said. "You want to know before you 

vote for this that this is not going to harm anyone. And that's really a threshold in terms of town meeting action. If 

you're not satisfied, you vote no, said Bobrowski.  

He said the hydrogeologist would assess whether the proposal has merit.  

"If [they] think it's a good proposal, they will so advise the town. If you don't think they're credible, don't vote for it 

[at town meeting]. If you think that they've done a good job and they've got all the information in hand that satisfies 

you, maybe it's not that bad of an idea and you vote for it. We're a long way. That hasn't even happened yet. And 

that process needs to unfold," Bobrowski said.  

Mark Dubois, a Natural Resource Manager with Nestlé, said the company is willing to offer a Well Protection 

Agreement to abutters concerned their wells would be affected by the pumping.  

"There is always a lot of concern in the early stages of a project. One issue that comes up over and over again is that 

people feel like their wells are going to go dry. That's simply not the case. We can't do it by law. It's against the law 

to impact a neighbor's well," he said. "If people don't trust the aquifer data, we have another accountability tool that 

we have used in other communities which is a pledge that we will not harm wells or adversely impact them."  

Dubois added that Nestlé has programs in place that would enable them to respond rapidly by bringing water to the 

resident "… if that were to happen. In my 12 years with Nestlé, we've gotten four calls during [drought times]. 

We've had no impacts to domestic water supplies, but mostly people might have a well that is in jeopardy and during 

a drought period those wells are subject to going dry regardless of anybody pumping in town. I've never seen an 

instance where our activities have had an adverse impact on people's wells. Water levels are directly related to 

precipitation."  

"We don't want to just have promises, we want a guarantee," said Pelle.  
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State representatives Harold P. Naughton Jr. (D-Clinton) and Lew Evangelidis (R-Holden) were asked their opinions 

on the subject.  

"This all originated initially by officials with the town of Clinton concerned about the dams [at the Wekepeke] 

becoming decrepit, and looking for a revenue stream to try and repair them," Naughton said. "I've expressed 

publicly to the selectmen in Clinton from the start of this my concerns over the sale of that water. I have a lot of 

concerns about it."  

Evangelidis said: "I've been looking out and trying to determine where Sterling's status is with this situation. The 

conservation restriction that is in place that has not been signed yet by the town of Clinton, but does exist, makes no 

comment on their use or their non-use of the lot. It has to do with the land itself … and does not comment on the 

water use at all. We are left with the house counsel's decision, which we have…their interpretation of the 2004 

legislation clearly does not allow the use of this water to be sold to Nestlé."  

Resident Arden Sonnenberg suggested that a committee be formed to specifically address the Nestlé issue.  

"We're all pretty much on the same page in terms of trying to get through all the issues. What are we going to do 

together to manage this situation appropriately? We really should come together as a town," said Sonnenberg.  

Heywood Road resident Lynne Philpot asked the selectmen to clearly state each of their stances on the issue.  

"I think the town of Sterling ought to buy the land from the town of Clinton," said Selectman Paul Sushchyk. "The 

fact of that matter is that it is going to come at an expense. It's been an issue since I've been on the board. It's a 

beautiful piece [of property]. I've walked a good portion of it. I think quite honestly it should be preserved in its 

natural state.  

"The only way that I could consider if we wanted to buy it or own it is if the dams did not have the liability that they 

currently have," said Sheppard. "[Clinton] is under an order by the Office of Dam Safety to repair them. The repair 

costs have been estimated at well over a million dollars. I think that would be a very heavy burden to place upon the 

taxpayers especially in the current economy. We should be, as two communities [Sterling and Clinton], side by side 

working together on this issue to try to make sure that the outcome of it is to the benefit of both of us but certainly 

not to the detriment of one of us."  

"I grew up on the Wekepeke. I've lived there all my life. I've walked those paths, I've fished those reservoirs and the 

brook," said Chairman Donlin Murray. The town of Clinton, when they purchased that land, part of their agreement 

was to keep it upgraded so they could keep their water fresh and clear. After 1964 when they stopped caring for that 

property, they stopped caring for their property. They walked away from the entire parcel … it has become a fire 

hazard. My opinion is that the town of Clinton has neglected their duties in caring for that property. I tend to favor 

some way of getting it back to the town of Sterling."  

Clinton issued a 30-day Request for Proposals on the property last month, which were opened March 21. Nestlé was 

the only bidder (see related story). According to Tom Brennan, Senior Natural Resource Manager with Nestlé, 

Clinton issued the RFP "in large part, because of our early interest in the project."  

"If Nestlé were to come forward with a proposal, in my opinion it would take a zoning change for this to be 

accomplished and go forward. If Nestlé were to submit a zoning article, the Board of Selectmen would have 14 days 

to submit it to the Planning Board. But, I don't think that that's likely to be the case. I am sure [Nestlé] would know 

that their article would not go anywhere. I don't think anybody from their side is anxious to submit something 

because they know it would be dead on arrival," said Bobrowski.  

At their March 19 meeting, selectmen said they want to hold more forums to continue the dialogue with residents. 

The board believes the town bylaws ensure the preservation of the aquifer.  

"It's a commercial use that won't fit in under the [current] bylaw," said Sushchyk.  

The board also said they would like to see the conservation restriction on the property signed by Clinton.  

 


